Approved as Amended  

SANBORNTON BOARD OF SELECTMEN’S MINUTES

May 5, 2010 

Town Offices


The Board of Selectmen convened in regular session Wednesday, May 5, 2010 at 6:30 p.m. at the Town Office. Selectmen in attendance were Andrew Livernois, Dave Nickerson and Steve Ober. TA Veloski was also present.











PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE – All in attendance recited the pledge of allegiance.


1.0 Public Comment









  1.1
William Blaisdell – President of Winnisquam Development Associates (WDA) Re: Beach – Mr. Blaisdell stated he had sent an e-mail to TA Veloski stating he was surprised that the beach area’s walkway was not going to be built because they were on the approved plans. Mr. Blaisdell noted the easement was signed and there are seventeen families that are very upset.  The BOS reviewed the plans. Mr. Blaisdell stated the ditch (were the walkway would be) is fifteen to twenty feet deep and there are a lot of children, which causes a safety issue.  Selectman Nickerson proposed building the walkway near tree line and noted he understands why there would be a misunderstanding after reading the paperwork.  DPW Director Thayer stated the walkway was never placed in the bid package because specifications for them were never received.  Selectman Nickerson asked if there was an estimated cost and Kevin Hillbrunner replied no but Hiltz Construction thought they were suppose to build the walkway too. Chair Livernois stated the walkway would not be on Town property but on the WDA’s property and asked if the WDA would expect the Town to maintain the stairs or would the Town be off the “hook” once they are built.  The BOS reviewed the easement documents. DPW Director Thayer noted the area proposed is 6 ft. deep by 8ft. wide and is wet all the time.  Chair Livernois stated he would like some sort of written agreement from the WDA stating the Town is not responsible for maintenance.  TA Veloski was asked to check to see of the project would qualify for stimulus funding and to get an estimate from Hiltz Construction in the meantime. 
The BOS agreed that the Town would move forward with building a walkway regardless if stimulus money is available.  



2.0 Kevin Hillbrunner – VP, WDA Re: Maple Circle and “Y” project – Mr. Hillbrunner stated the lower portion of Maple Circle was not raised to go into a catch basin and the driveway is not gravel in order to filter the water. Mr. Hillbrunner stated the road was not pitched or crowned right, after the project was finished this past weekend. DPW Director Thayer stated he would be grading the road next week and the pitch would be fixed.  Chair Livernois noted that Engineer Paul Fluet signed off on the project and he does not want to second guess him and the issue would be that of the Engineer & the Contractor.  DPW Director Thayer noted the material used in the driveway was gravel. Mr. Hillbrunner asked why Lower Bay was not part of the project because it was mentioned in past meeting minutes.  Chair Livernois replied Lower Bay Road was never part of the “Y” project plans but minutes may have said…..to Lower Bay Road.   

3.0 Department updates








  3.1
John Thayer Re: Highway Garage – Bryant Lehr and Pat Reiss were also present.  The BOS reviewed outside and inside plans for the Highway Garage. Chair Livernois asked if there was a budget figure and Director Thayer replied yes, the figure is right around $1.1 million based on raw costs. Chair Livernois asked if the Board could get some color pictures of Tilton’s Highway Garage and Mr. Lehr replied yes.  Mr. Lehr provided the BOS with project’s costs and the bid package. Director Thayer noted the site work figures are a little on the high side.  Mr. Lehr stated the site contains a lot of organic material, which will need some over excavating.  Selectman Ober asked if the site was buildable and Mr. Lehr replied yes but there was a “bust” in the survey of 2 ft. that looks more like 4 ft.  Mr. Lehr stated the H.E. Bergeron survey was not as accurate as they would have liked.  Director Thayer informed the Board that SRW is sending a letter to DES stating two of the wells have tested well and are no longer needed.  The Board, Director Thayer, Mr. Lehr and Pat Reiss discussed possible ways to reduce costs i.e. windows, columns or overhangs.  Mr. Lehr stated the knee wall could be used just on the roadside of the garage for esthetic purposes. Director Thayer stated the heating would be radiant floor but geo-thermal could be done.  Mr. Lehr noted geo-thermal would be ideal but the Town could do just the work bay with radiant heat. Mr. Hillbrunner asked if the Town has looked in to any of the State’s Energy Grants and Selectman Nickerson replied the Town’s Energy Committee would be looking at grants once the funding is approved. Mr. Lehr informed the Board that they could look into a biomass heating system because the plans currently have a propane boiler.  The Board asked Mr. Lehr to get cost estimates for a biomass system. Pat Reiss noted the project’s biggest variable is the site but Kip Cormier would be supplying better figures for them.  Mr. Lehr noted that the cold storage would need to be pulled out from the banking a bit to meet OSHA specifications.  The Board discussed Town Meeting preparations. 




  3.2
Public Works Department – Truck #5 - Director Thayer informed the Board that four tires need to be purchased for truck #5 from NE Tire.  Chair Livernois made a motion to authorize Director Thayer to purchase four tires from NE Tire in the amount of $1,600 dollars.  Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 









  3.3 Meeting House Hill Road - Director Thayer informed the BOS that he would like the road ditched with drop-in catch basins and then, next year, reclaim & repave the road. Director Thayer noted the cost is $47,000 dollars (20% contingency) but that is a high figure and the number will probably be lower. The Board and Director Thayer discussed remaining road projects for this year. Chair Livernois made a motion to approve the drainage on Meeting House Hill Road and bidding of the project. Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.  




 

4.0 Old Business 
4.1 Credit Card Policy – The BOS reviewed the policy given to them last week. TA Veloski suggested two changes and the Board agreed. Chair Livernois made a motion to adopt the Credit Card Policy to take effect on 5/19/10. Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.


 

   4.2 Parker Hill Loop – TA Veloski stated he has received an –a-mail from Jim Bouchard who is working on the project. 







 

  
5.0 New Business









  5.1 Draft Moderator’s Rules – The Board agreed the rules looked okay.  TA Veloski stated some comments have been made.






  5.2
Paul Fluet Re: Maple Circle – TA Veloski noted the “Substantial Completion” form needs to be filed. 









     5.3 Electricity Resellers – TA Veloski updated the Board and noted he would be attending another meeting next week on Thursday @ 3:00 p.m.



   5.4
 Planning Board resignation – The Board reviewed a letter of resignation from Cindy Merchant. Chair Livernois made a motion to appoint Evelyn Auger as a regular member and Will Ellis an alternate on the Planning Board. Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.






6.0 Review and Approve Draft Minutes  






  6.1 4/28/2010 - Members of the Board reviewed the draft meeting minutes of Wednesday, April 28, 2010. Chair Livernois motioned to approve the draft meeting minutes of April 28, 2010.  Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed.




















7.0 Authorize Payroll & Accounts Payable Registers – The BOS reviewed/signed the payroll & accounts payable registers. The accounts payable register was made available for public inspection.
8.0 Accept cash donations under RSA 31:95(a) – Food Pantry – Chair Livernois made a motion to accept $150 dollar donation from Carmine Cioffi, $200 dollar donation from the Masonic Charitable Foundation and $50 dollars from Susan. Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.






9.0 Assessing and Code Enforcement








	TML#
	Taxpayer
	Item
	Approved/Denied/Status

	06.003,06.008,06.009, 13.007 & 13.007-2
	Carlson, Joan 
	Timber Intent
	Approved 

	13.001 & 13.010
	Carlson, Douglas
	Timber Intent
	Approved 

	04.046.000
	Navoy, Peter & Coreen
	Timber Intent
	Approved 

	20.041.000
	Den Brae Golf Course
	Timber Tax
	Approved 

	16.056.000
	Reneau, Isabelle
	Timber Tax
	Approved 


10.0 Correspondence




        


             10.1 MVP Healthcare – The BOS reviewed new pharmacy benefit changes.
             10.2 Primex Newsletter – FYI. 

10.3 NH DOT Re: Highway Block Grant – TA Veloski informed the Board that Sanbornton’s funding would increase because the figure was under estimated. 
            10.4 LGC Re: SB 1393 – Under advisement.  







11.0 Town Administrator’s Report 





               11.1 Response letter to Ms. Lin Chong Re: Brook Hill Kennels – The BOS reviewed & approved.








            11.2 Route #132 – Work delay – TA Veloski informed the Board that the Historic Resources Division has requested test pits.  





   11.3 Warrant Article for the Highway Garage – TA Veloski noted that if the site was deemed unsuitable the warrant article could be changed on the floor.  


  11.4 Sign fees – TA Veloski stated a warrant article would be drafted for next year.
   11.5 Town Report – Has been received with a few mistakes but addendum pages have been added. 









      
 

12.0 Selectmen’s Reports









12.1 Flag Pole for the Town Hall – Selectman Ober stated the Grange would like a flag in front of the Town Hall. TA Veloski noted that Director Thayer is working on lighting or the flag would need to be put up & taken down daily.



12.2 Election Day – Selectman Nickerson stated Election Day is coming up and tonight could be his last meeting. Selectman Nickerson thanked Andrew Livernois, Stephen Ober, TA Veloski, April Rollins and Karen Ober, he stated he learned a lot from all of them about how to be a Selectman……Thank you. 




 
13.0 NEXT MEETING (S) – The Board of Selectmen’s next regularly scheduled meeting will be held on Wednesday, May 19, 2010 at the Town Office @ 6:30 p.m. 












14.0  ADJOURNMENT – The Board of Selectmen’s meeting adjourned at 8:28 p.m.

Respectfully submitted, 

April C. Rollins, 

BOS Recording Secretary 
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